Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

April 9th, 2007
 

President O’Brien called the regular meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:
Terry O’Brien, President








Abbe Hohmann, Councilor



Kay Ivcevich, Councilor



John Taylor,  Clerk - Treasurer



Mike Russo,  Town Marshall


Sue Beesley, Town Attorney



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Bernie Bruno, Asst. Clerk - Treasurer

Following the pledge of allegiance,  
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.  He announced that Park Tudor will be renovating Foster Hall and the Police office will be temporarily be moved to another location on the Park Tudor Campus.
Approval of Minutes

After discussion, the March12, 2007 Town Council Minutes were approved as modified by a vote of 3-0..
Report on Town Engineer

Town Engineer, Jay Vorisek, P.E. of CrossRoad Engineers, PC  submitted his report and field notes on activities of the prior weeks.   
Engineer Vorisek had met with Councilor Abbe Hohman and Fred Terzo of the Standards and Development Committee to start the procedures for Plan review.  He expected to finish the procedures by April 13th.    

Engineer Vorisek reported that he made a site visit the first week of April with Bob Bleich to identify problems and list possible solutions for drainage issues between 7100- 7300 North Pennsylvania.  

Engineer Vorisek explained how the replacement of drainage tiles with corrugated pipe could be used to collect surface water as it comes off driveways. It would involve cutting each drive and would be a closed system.  Engineer Vorisek will provide construction cost estimates at the May Council Meeting.

Councilor Hohman questioned the expected Engineering Costs for this type of project and Engineer Vorisek explained that the costs would be approximately $3200.  

Councilor Hohmann add additional comments that she had participated in discussions with Councilor Ivcevich, Joe Gustin, and Bob Bleich on drainage issues at this location.  She explained that Joe Gustin’s issues are identifying the source of water and not just solve problem in the street.  

Engineer Vorisek responded that there may be many sources and suggested taking care of the public right of way.   He also suggested that fixing the existing failed tile would be the logical first step, with additional hookups of private tiles to this location.  

Councilor Hohmann added names of property owners for references.

Attorney Beesley explained a legal letter could be sent for failing to abide by the Town Code.   She suggested an article for the newsletter to remind residents if this issue.
Resident John Shepherd asked about the Baxter Sewer status and President O’Brien referred him to the Town Engineer and residents that were trying to address the issue.

Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Sue Beesley, reported the MOU with the city was still pending and that vacations have delayed the process in completing the issue.   
Attorney Beesley also reported that when the City is indemnified for damage to streets by a contractor that the town wants to be included.  The goal is for the Town to be able to go after the contractor in the case that damage is caused to the Town’s streets and thoroughfares. 
Attorney Murray Clark, of Baker-Daniels,  representing his clients at 79th and Springmill presented the Town a proposal to resolve the determining whether a street or road even existed.  The mentioned road may or may not be platted.  
Attorney Clark had received no response from the City.  He explained that the Town’s council and committees had been cooperative.   The Council could decide the issue once and for all,  and determine if it wants the road to exist.    

This would be the most expeditious method to resolve the issue.  Town Attorney Beesley recommend it as a way to bring resolution.

Councilor Hohmann expressed concern over possible additional legal fees.   Attorney Beesley stated that any conflict would not be the Town’s but between Attorney Clark and defendants.

Discussion followed and the Council’s consensus was that it was “ Not a Street” and that the Town “Doesn’t want a Street” .  A motion was made in support of the declaration judgment to resolve the issue of existence of  the street.  The Council voted to approve by a vote of 3-0.
Attorney Beesley also stated that she will wait for Engineer Vorisek pending plan review code. She has agreed to look into it and draft by the May Meeting.  
Report of Clerk Treasurer
John Taylor, Clerk-Treasurer, reported that the Town will be submitting Census information for the Town to the US Census bureau.  He will contact former Clerk-Treasurer Bloor Redding to inquire how this was handled in the past.

Clerk-Treasurer Taylor stated that the stolen Radio receipt had not been located and was working with his staff to go through prior years to locate the receipt to submit to the insurance company.  

Attorney Sue Beesley asked for updated Ordinances for the Town Code from 2003 to current date.

Councilor Hohmann expressed concern over the Town’s future revenues with the 2% Circuit breaker and the effect it might have on tax revenue.   She also suggested creating an ad hoc committee to go through the town documents and organize.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor responded that the Town could organize the documents but the demand for these documents has not been strong enough in his tenure that any cost to do so could not be justified. 

Old Business

President O’Brien presented resolution MH02-07 “80/20 Match” for the Beautification Fund.   Attorney Beesley had modified per discussion of  the March Council meeting. 
Council Hohmann suggested the resolution be modified to reflect “ If money is in hand rather than pledged”.  

After discussion,  the Council approved the resolution as amended by a vote of 2-1.

New Business

Committee Reports
Police and Law Enforcement-

Nothing further added to the Marshall’s report.
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Councilor Ivcevich reported that the committee will meet on May1st at 4pm and Town Engineer Vorisek will present his findings to the committee.
Councilor Ivcevich reported that Vine & Branch will be driving the Town streets with Mr. Pinko of the City of Indianapolis,  to determine City responsibility for Tree maintenance and what is the Town’s responsibility.  
Councilor Ivcevich also reported that the City had done an excellent job in cleaning the intersections at Meridian Hills Blvd and at 75th & College.   She commended Georgette Simms, Dept of Correction, for the prompt and thorough response.
Finance Committee

Nothing further to report.
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee – 

Councilor Hohmann reported that the March committee met and  talked about the Plan Review Document.   She also reported that they discussed the information packets for review.   

The next meeting will be Monday, April 16th at 4:30 pm   A fee structure is to be proposed.

Councilor Hohmann expressed concern over holding up existing projects in the Town so that the Council could approve.   President O’Brien  stated that he didn’t want to hold things up but that the Council needs to review them.

Engineer Vorisek will provide the Final Draft at the Committee Meeting to be used for the 3 weeks with the proposed fee structure.   President O’Brien was ok with this.  It was important that the Council inform residents.   A motion was made to act under the draft until the next Council meeting.   The motion passed by a vote of 3-0.  
The next Development Standard monthly meeting will be 4th Thursday in the month and have 2 variances to consider.  A permit for Variance on front set back will be discussed and the second variance for 75th and Central where progress has been slow at the construction site. 

Clerk – Treasurer Taylor requested an electronic copy of the Town of Meridian Hills Municipal Code to forward to residents who request it.   Currently the Website is not working to allow the Code to be retrieved and printed.

 Communications Committee Report - 
President O’Brien announced a May Committee Meeting  and requested that any articles for the May Newletter be submitted by April 23rd. 
President O’Brien  stated that an article on the Fall Election will be in the May Newsletter.    He express frustration over the Town’s Website and hoped that completion of information links to the Town’s site will be updated by the next Council Meeting.
Resident Perry Jordan expressed a need for a Town Clean Up Day.   

Two other communication issues  were requested about issues pending on clean up private property at 75th and College at Rakos property and on 7700 Washington Blvd boulders to prevent parking and expressed concerns over the safety.   Marshall Russo mentioned that he talked with Mr.Rakos  and he had agreed to start the clean up at his property with in 10 days.

Councilor Hohmann asked about a year Communication Committee Plan.

Resident Forum
No further discussion.

Residents in Attendance:

Perry Jordan
John Shepherd

Attorney Murray Clark

Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted Accounts Payable Vouchers for $17,515.61
for approval.   Vouchers were approved by a vote of 3-0.
	                Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana

	
	
	
	
	

	           Accounts Payable Vouchers 

	
	Submitted April 9, 2007

	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  3/29/07-  4/11/07 (estimated)
	$4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/12/07- 4/25/07 (estimated)
	4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/26/07- 5/9/07 (estimated)
	4,700.00 

	1156
	AT&T
	
	
	97.93 

	1157
	IPL
	
	
	625.01 

	1158
	Speedway
	
	240.67 

	1159
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	1,000.00 

	1159
	Bingham, McHale- Invoice 322435
	65.00 

	
	
	
	
	

	1161
	IACT Dues 2007
	697.00 

	
	
	
	
	

	1163
	Crossroads Engineers
	690.00 

	
	
	
	
	 

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	$17,515.61 


	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	


Adjournment
There being no further business, President O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 8:55 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills

